TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP
ANTRIM COUNTY, MICHIGAN


DRAFT MINUTES PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING
OCTOBER 9, 2012
COMMUNITY SERVICE BUILDING
TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP

Present:  Scott, Walworth, Tomlinson, Spencer, King, Goossen and Jorgensen
Absent:  None
Others:  Briggs, Grobbel
Audience:  31

1.  Meeting was called to order at 7:30 PM.
2. Motion by Walworth to approve Agenda Content was seconded and approved 7-0.
3. Correspondence, etc:  1. Forest Home is working on their Master Plan and has invited us to participate.  The plan will be distributed in digital form.  2. Tomlinson stated that the Township Board approved the Definitions amendment and verified that it had been properly published.
4. Motion by Walworth to approve the Minutes of September 11, 2012 as prepared, was seconded and passed 6-0, with Goossen abstaining due to absence.
5. Concerns of the Public Other than Agenda Items:  There were none.
6. Public Hearing for Village Zoning Amendment:  Public Hearing was opened at 7:35 PM.  Scott explained some of the history behind the process, which began approximately 2 years ago. The goal was to ease the process needed to establish new business, which currently requires a Special Use Permit.  After receiving input from two public workshops, it was apparent that business and residential treatment were important to the residents.  It is important to remember there is no R1 Zoning in the Village, only Village Zoning.  The current proposed amendment made no changes to the lakefront property other than changing the name from Village to Village Residential.

At this time Tomlinson asked to be recused from the Commission, as he is a resident in the Village Zone.  Grobbel added that the goal was to make it easier for business to come in by removing the Special Use permit barrier. He then went to the displayed maps to explain the color coding, which diagrams the changes to the current zoning, with the addition of Village Business, Village Residential and R1.
Comments were now received from the public:
1.  Roy & Sharon Warner requested that their lot and house be zoned Village Business, not Village Residential, as proposed with the new zoning.  They had also previously submitted a letter stating such.
2. Bill & Nancy Shelton suggested they move the line between VR and VB further west of Prospect Road, to make the VB zone narrower. 
3. Patricia McNichols is concerned that it doesn’t make sense to make it easier for business expansion when there doesn’t seem to be a huge influx of business.  She is also interested in preserving the rural character of the area and the effect on water safety and supply.  In her letter to the Commission she also asked who benefits from the change and what the tax implications are.
4. Richard Hendershott believes that VB is fine, but believes VR should be R1.
5. Larry Tomlinson asked that VR be changed to R1 for the waterfront properties, as he believes this would provide protection for the property owners.  It’s what they want.
6. Mary Geiger would like her residence VR not VB.  She is near Brownwood and does not want her long-term residence to be changed to a business-oriented zone.  She feels it would increase the value of her property, but decrease the value of her home.
7. Gail and Owen McDowell had questions about how far into their property the VB zone extends and the effect on their taxes.  They would prefer it stay as currently zoned.
8. David Taylor is opposed to rezoning, as he bought his home as residential and would like to keep that protection.
9. Rick Randall would like to see the Torch Lake Village VB on the West side of 31 be extended further south to match the property across the street and to see his property stay as Village.
10. Martha McGuire asked why they did not make the lakefront R1, which see feels it should be, with no uses other than residential. 
11. Chris Ventzke feels Dock Road should be the line of demarcation, with business to the south and none to the north.  North of Dock Rd. should stay VR.
12. Mike Healey would prefer that what is residential stay residential.  VR should be R1 to protect the property owners.
13. Patricia McClurg would like to see their lakefront property zoned R1.  There seems to be confusion over the term residential, when people believe they are residential and really are not.

Letters received from Larry Tomlinson and Patricia McNichols were not read, as they had spoken earlier. Letter from Thomas Joseph was read, who sees the proposal, over all, as an improvement over the original zoning.  It was mentioned that Mr. Joseph will be appointed to the PC next month, but would recuse himself from discussion of this topic, as did Mr. Tomlinson.  Paul Shelby’s letter stated he believes the correct zoning for lakefront properties is R1.  The letter from Stephen and Joan Szynal stated they believe the properties south of Day Park Road should all be zoned VR with the existing businesses allowed to keep their current status.

Walworth now read emails that had been received from Mike and Martha McGuire, also present in the audience.  They asked that the reply from Mr. Briggs also be read, which it was.  Russ Abbott emailed that he would like the township to consider including the property just north of the Eastport Market to be zoned VB.  Bill Briggs added a comment he had received from Harry Nicolie stating he approved the proposal.  An email from Joseph and Barbara Mendez stated that the parcels across the road from Torch Lake Marina should be designated VB.

Additional comments were received from Larry Tomlinson, stating that R1 is enforceable and strongly urges the waterfront in Eastport be zoned R1, Mike Healey about the confusion over the terms Village Residential and Residential.  Mary Geiger thought it might be bad timing for this activity because of economy.  Rebecca Greenfield asked the Commission, that with all the talk of rezoning will there be any enforcement?  Nobody will enforce the big green trailer sitting next door to her property, which they feel has devalued their property.  Just because it is not stated in the ordinance, does that mean you can do anything you want?  Scott replied that the Planning Commission is not the enforcement body in the township. Briggs commented that our Ordinance does not restrict the parking of the trailer in the yard.

With no further comments, the Public Hearing was closed at 9:20 PM.

7.  Discussion/Possible Action:  The Commission decided they needed to list the concerns they heard this evening and deal with each one separately.  Once completed, they could base their decision on that.  Grobbel will combine the comments, etc from tonight for next month’s meeting.  Walworth pointed out changing the waterfront to R1 would not necessarily mean eliminating VR but would eliminate the current permitted two family structures in that zone.  It still serves a purpose.  Jorgensen thought VR gave more usability to the property owner.  Spencer felt the challenge of expanding business opportunities while protecting R1 for waterfront should be given a high priority.
8. Public Hearing/ ZBA Ordinance Amendment.  PH was opened at 9:34 PM for comments.  There were none.  PH closed at 9:35 PM.
9. Discussion included changing Section 20.01, line four, to read “and up to two (2) alternates”.  The Motion by Spencer to approve the proposed modification to the Zoning Ordinance Chapter 20 with the modification “up to two members” was seconded by Scott and passed 7-0.
10. Land Use Plan Update:  The Plan was sent to the government agencies, which had until October 8th to comment.  None were received.  The next step is to publish Notice and schedule Public Hearing.  Motion by Jorgensen to schedule Public Hearing for November 13, 2012 was seconded and passed 7-0.
11. There were no Concerns of the Public.
12. Planning Commission:  On behalf of the entire Planning Commission, Walworth took the time to thank Lee Scott for his leadership as Chair and Bob Spencer for his service, and editorial comments! 
13. With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:47 PM.

These Minutes are respectfully submitted and are subject to approval at the next regularly scheduled meeting.

Kathy S. Windiate
Recording Secretary


  
